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New Board Member 
Chair Brezenoff introduced the Board’s new member, Dr. Gerard Bryant.  

The December 16, 2015 Meeting Minutes 
The Chair asked for a motion on the December 16, 2015 Meeting minutes; Vice Chair Cephas 
moved; and Member Cohen seconded. Member Richards requested that the minutes be amended 
to reflect that he had voted in the affirmative for the variance on the Young Adult Plan. The 
Chair assumed a motion to approve the minutes as amended; and Vice Chair Cephas seconded. 
The motion to approve the minutes as amended passed unanimously.  

Public Comment on Department’s Variance Requests 
Chair Brezenoff commenced the period for public comment about Department variance requests 
for the Board’s consideration. Sarah Kerr (Legal Aid-Prisoners’ Rights Project) and Riley Doyle 
Evans (Brooklyn Defender Services) gave comments, which can be viewed at: 
https://youtu.be/94_LHhWTZc0?t=136.  

H+H’s Request for Three Limited Variances 
In response to the Chair’s request for an HHC update, Dr. Venters stated that a formal update 
would be presented at the Board’s next Meeting.   

(1) Variance re Tuberculosis Screening 
Dr. Venters turned to HHC’s request for three (3) limited variances. The first variance “allows 
the Correctional Health Services to use either interferon gamma release assays (IGRA) or TST 
for tuberculosis screening, and to exempt from repeat screening those prisoners who have a 
documented negative test in the six months prior to their admission.” Member Cohen moved to 
approve the variance; Vice Chair Cephas seconded; and the Chair called the question. All seven 
(7) Members then in attendance voted in favor (Members Bryant, Cohen, Hamill, Richards, 
Safyer, Chair Brezenoff and Vice Chair Cephas). Accordingly, the limited variance was 
approved.  

(2) Variance re Psychotropic Medication 
The second limited variance “allows psychiatrists to see and evaluate stable adult patients on 
psychotropic medication in general population at least every 28 days, rather than every 14 days.” 
Vice Chair Cephas moved; Member Richards seconded; and the Chair called the question. All 
eight (8) Members then in attendance (including Member Regan who had since arrived at the 
Meeting) voted in favor. Accordingly, the variance was approved. 

(3) Variance re Inmate Injury Reporting 
The third limited variance “allows health care staff to provide the Department of Correction with 
specific diagnoses related only to injuries sustained by prisoners while in correctional custody; 
the reporting of diagnoses unrelated to an injury remains prohibited.” Vice Chair Cephas moved; 
and Member Regan seconded. In response to Member Cohen’s questions, Dr. Venters stated that 
HHC prepares reports on injuries to inmates while incarcerated to determine in what facilities 

https://youtu.be/94_LHhWTZc0?t=136
http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%203-04(b)(2)(v)(a)%20-%20TB%20screening%20process.pdf
http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%203-04(b)(2)(v)(a)%20-%20TB%20screening%20process.pdf
http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%202-05(b)(2)(i-ii)%20-%20Psychotropic%20Medication.pdf
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these injuries occur and the nature of the population who are injured. He agreed to provide the 
Board with reports for the past two years as well as all reports going forward. On behalf of the 
Department (DOC), Heidi Grossman said DOC is required to share these reports with the Federal 
Monitor of the Nunez Consent Decree (“Federal Monitor”) for investigative purposes. The Chair 
called the question. All eight (8) Members voted in favor. Accordingly, the variance was 
approved.  

Young Adult and Adolescent Committee Update 
The Chair asked Member Hamill for an update on the Young Adult and Adolescent Committee. 
Member Hamill spoke about various issues, including alternatives to punitive segregation for 
inmates ages 18 through 21 (i.e., young adults). Thereafter, she invited Commissioner Ponte to 
give an update on the Young Adult Plan. The Commissioner affirmed his commitment to the 
Plan, but stated that the Department required more time to develop it. The Chair asked 
Commissioner Ponte what must be accomplished, aside from staff buy-in, before the Department 
can implement it. The Commissioner stated that the details of the Plan must be developed. In 
response to Member Cohen’s question as to when young adults could be moved off of Rikers 
Island, the Commissioner replied that there have been preliminary discussions with City Hall 
about identification of alternative sites and relocation costs. Member Richards then cited the 
lower number of young adults in punitive segregation and commended the Department for 
reducing its use for this age group. 

Department’s Request for Variance re Young Adult Plan Implementation 
The Chair turned to a discussion of the two limited variances requested by the Department, the 
first of which “allows the Department a six-month extension of time, commencing on January 
12, 2016, to house inmates ages 18-21 separately and apart from inmates over the age of 21.”  
The Chair asked for a motion to approve the variance; Member Regan moved; and Vice Chair 
Cephas seconded.  

Member Hamill said she was in favor of approving the variance for four (4), but not six (6), 
months, and wished to propose conditions for granting it. The Chair stated that the Board would 
consider each proposed condition one at a time. He proceeded to treat Member Hamill’s proposal 
for a four (4) month variance as a motion, which Vice Chair Cephas seconded.  

In response to the Chair’s request for the Department to comment, Mr. Thamkittikasem said 
DOC had built in extra time for Plan development and would appreciate the greater flexibility a 
6-month extension would afford DOC. Vice-Chair Cephas asked whether, if the Department 
were granted a 6-month variance, what the likelihood was of DOC seeking yet another extension 
of time to implement the Plan. Mr. Thamkittikasem responded that he did not think the agency 
would require more than six months for implementation.  

Following comments by the Department’s Deputy Commissioner Saunders-Halyard and Ms. 
Grossman concerning the Federal Monitor’s request to review the Plan before it is implemented, 

http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%203-08(c)(3)%20-%20Inmate%20Injury%20Information.pdf
http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%203-08(c)(3)%20-%20Inmate%20Injury%20Information.pdf
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the Chair stated that, while the Board views the Monitor’s efforts as helpful and collaborative, 
his role in monitoring the Consent Decree is not germane to the issues being discussed at this 
Meeting.  

After several Board members voiced support for a six (6) month variance, Member Hamill 
withdrew her motion for an amendment for a shorter period, which Member Richards seconded.  

(1) First Proposed Condition: RHU Descriptions  
The Chair turned to the four (4) conditions to the variance proposed by Member Hamill and 
asked her to read them aloud. He said the Board would consider each condition one at a time, 
and assumed Member Hamill’s presentation of the first condition as a motion. The first condition 
requires that the Department provide the Board, by February 16, 2016, with a detailed written 
description of each type of restrictive housing (“RHU”) referenced in the Department’s “Young 
Adult Plan Update 2016” and the level of restrictions for each housing type. Vice Chair Cephas 
seconded the motion.  

Upon the Chair’s request for comment, Mr. Thamkittikasem, voicing confidentiality concerns, 
asked about the Board’s expectations as to the level of detail required. After Member Hamill 
pointed out that this condition did not call for public posting of restrictive housing descriptions, 
Chair Brezenoff called the question. Member Regan said that he would vote against the 
condition on the ground that in calling for such written descriptions, the Board was acting as a 
judicial body. The remaining seven (7) Members voted in favor. Accordingly, the condition 
passed. 

 (2) Second Proposed Condition re: RHU Policies 
Chair Brezenoff turned to the second proposed condition, which requires that before young 
adults are transferred to restrictive housing units, the Department provide the Board with written 
policies concerning each RHU. The Chair assumed Member Hamill’s proposal of this condition 
as a motion, which Vice Chair Cephas seconded. All eight (8) Members voted in favor of the 
motion; accordingly, the second condition was approved.  

 (3) Third Proposed Condition re Monthly Progress Reports 
Chair Brezenoff said he would consider Member Hamill’s proposal of a third condition as a 
motion, which Vice Chair seconded. This condition requires the Department to submit monthly 
progress reports to the Board and to post them on its (DOC’s) website. The Commissioner 
objected to this condition as the Board’s attempt to micromanage the Plan development process, 
notwithstanding the agency’s transparency on this issue. The Chair responded that to the 
contrary, these reports allowed the Board to stay well informed about the Department’s progress. 
Vice Chair Cephas asked Member Hamill if she would be amenable to moving the date by which 
the Department submits the progress reports to the Board from the first to the fifth of the month, 
and she said yes. Thereafter, the Chair called the question on the proposed condition. Member 
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Regan voted against the condition, while the other seven (7) Members voted in favor. 
Accordingly, the third condition was approved. 

 (4) Fourth Proposed Condition re Assessment of Young Adult Secure Unit 
The Chair turned to a discussion of the fourth condition, which requires the Department to 
submit to the Board a written assessment of “the Secure Unit” referenced in the Department’s 
“Young Adult Plan Update 2016” before punitive segregation for young adults is eliminated. 
After Member Hamill said she would withdraw that part of the condition requiring the public 
posting of this assessment, the Chair called for a vote on this “amendment to the amendment.” 
Vice Chair Cephas seconded the amendment; and the Chair called for a vote on it. All eight (8) 
members voted in favor; accordingly, the amendment to the fourth condition was approved. The 
Chair then called to question the condition as amended. All eight (8) Members voted in favor. 
Accordingly, the fourth condition as amended – i.e., without the public posting requirement – 
was approved. 
 

Approval of the Variance with Conditions 
Chair Brezenoff then asked for a motion on the limited variance with the four (4) proposed 
conditions; Vice Chair Cephas moved; and Member Cohen seconded. All eight (8) Members 
voted in favor. Accordingly, the limited variance, with the four conditions, was approved.  

 
Department’s Variance Request re Elimination of Punitive Segregation for Young Adults 
Chair Brezenoff turned to consideration of the Department’s second request for a limited 
variance granting a 6-month extension of time – from February 29, 2016 to June 1, 2016 – to 
exclude young adults from punitive segregation. Vice Chair Cephas moved for a motion, and 
Member Hamill seconded. Member Hamill said the limited variance should state that young 
adults are to be excluded from Enhanced Supervision Housing as well as Punitive Segregation; 
consequently, she moved to amend the variance. Vice Chair Cephas seconded. All eight (8) 
members voted in favor of the amendment. Thereafter, the Chair called the question on the 
limited variance as amended. Vice Chair Cephas moved, and Member Richards seconded. All 
eight (8) Members voted in favor. Accordingly, the variance as amended was approved. 

Motion for Rulemaking 
Member Hamill stated that she would like to make a motion arising out of her discussions with 
Board staff and advocates about the placement of inmates in restrictive housing without due 
process. Thus, she moved that the Board’s staff draft a rule regulating the placement and access 
to services in restrictive housing for all inmates in the city’s jails – adolescents, young adults and 
adults. Member Cohen seconded the motion. Chair Brezenoff stated that rulemaking is a process 
that develops over time; what is initially proposed can be quite different from what is presented 
to the public for comment and ultimately to the Board for a vote. With that caveat, the Chair said 
he would support the motion as a starting point for discussions with the Department about 

http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%201-02(c)%20-%20Implementation%20Date.pdf
http://www.nyc.gov/html/boc/downloads/pdf/Variance_Documents/20160112/POST%2001.2016%20%20Record%20of%20Variance%20Action%20-%201-17(b)(1)(ii)%20-%20Exclusion%20from%20PSEG.pdf
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restrictive housing. The Chair then called the question. Eight (8) Members voted in favor. 
Accordingly, the motion passed.  

Visits and Visit Restrictions 
Chair Brezenoff asked Executive Director King to open the discussion of visits and visit 
restrictions. The Executive Director said that through the recent rulemaking process, the Board 
realized that the Department had not been providing the Board with visit restrictions that DOC 
had issued, as required by the Board’s rules. Ms. King asked the Department to present on this 
issue. Mr. Thamkittikasem stated that the Department had conducted an audit of visit restrictions 
as a result of which it was taking steps to ensure its visitation restrictions are shared with the 
Board. Further discussion of this issue ensued among Department representatives, the Executive 
Director and the Board. 

General Comments 
Chair Brezenoff began the general public comment period. Angel Castro (COBA), Riley Doyle 
Evans (Brooklyn Defender Services), and Candie Hailey (Jail Action Coalition) gave comments, 
which can be viewed at: https://youtu.be/94_LHhWTZc0?t=7667.  

At the completion of the general comment period, Chair Brezenoff announced the adjournment 
of the Meeting. 

 

https://youtu.be/94_LHhWTZc0?t=7667
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